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10/02/16 - One man is dead and another man faces a murder charge after a fight Saturday afternoon in 
Fulton County. According to Kentucky State Police, 59-year-old William Jamison of Tiptonville, TN 
got into a fight with 49-year-old Mark Williams of Hickman in a field off of KY 94 in Hickman. 
Troopers said Jamison shot and killed Williams. Williams was pronounced dead at the scene by 
emergency medical personnel. Jamison is lodged in the Fulton County Detention Center on a $1 
million bond. An autopsy on Williams' body is scheduled for Monday in Louisville. 
 
10/04/16 - Voters in the Ballard County city of Barlow and McCracken County's Cecil Precinct have 
voted to allow alcohol sales. McCracken County Clerk Julie Griggs said voters in the Cecil precinct 
voted 67 to 66 Tuesday in favor of allowing alcohol sales. Cecil precinct extends from just west of 
Noble Park to Maxon Road between Cairo Road and Hinkleville Road. There are 1300 eligible voters 
within the precinct. A real estate developer had pushed for the special election after announcing plans 
to build just west of Olivet Church Road on US Highway 60. Ballard County Clerk Lynn Lane said 
voters in Barlow also voted in favor of allowing alcohol sales by a margin of 144 to 41.  
 
10/05/16 - A Graves County woman charged with animal cruelty has pleaded guilty. The Graves 
County Court Clerk says 51-year-old Tammy Littlepage pleaded guilty Wednesday in Graves County 
District Court to four counts of animal cruelty. Judge Deborah Crooks sentenced Littlepage to 90 days 
conditional discharge and a $100 fine for each count. Littlepage was arrested Sept. 13 after the Graves 
County Sheriff's Office responded to her home on State Route 849 East in the Boaz community and 
reportedly found several dogs that were living in filth and in need of medical care. Deputies said the 
inside of the home was covered in feces, urine and trash. Four dogs were found inside and deputies said 
they were emaciated, malnourished, and at least one had mange. As part of the deal, Littlepage also 
agreed to forfeit her dogs.  
 
10/7/16 - Paducah Symphony Orchestra Executive Director Daniel Sene has announced his 
resignation, effective Oct. 31. He reportedly plans to relocate to Nashville, TN. Sene joined the 
symphony in 2011, and in the years since has contributed to the balancing of the operating budget after 
several deficit years. In a press release, Sene cited the expansion of the education programs and 
services, doubling the subscriber and donor base, launching Score magazine, and enhancing/starting 
several new fundraising initiatives as some of the accomplishments he's most proud of during his 
tenure.  
 
10/7/16 - WLLE-FM (Willie 102) and WNGO-FM (95.5) are off the air indefinitely at their Mayfield 
location, after a fire destroyed the transmitter building in Mayfield, however, Willie 102 can be heard 
on low power in the Paducah area, temporarily. According to Chief David Warner with the Mayfield-
Graves County Fire and Rescue Squad, the fire broke out at around 6:30 am Friday.  When firefighters 
arrived at the scene, flames were coming out of the roof of the transmitter building at the base of the 
transmitting tower for Willie and WNGO-FM. Chief Engineer Greg Walker with the stations' owner, 
Bristol Broadcasting Company Paducah, tells West Kentucky Star it is not yet known when the stations 
will be back on the air at full power.  WLLE-FM 102.1 is airing on "low power" for the time being 
utilizing a low powered transmitter at a different location based in Paducah. WNGO-FM remains off 
the air completely. 
 
10/10/16 - At Monday's McCracken County Fiscal Court meeting, commissioners unanimously 
approved an ordinance to allow alcohol sales on election day. Even though the Kentucky state 
legislature has already lifted a statewide ban, the previous Fiscal Court left the ban in place in 



McCracken County. Judge Executive Bob Leeper said he was approached about the issue not too long 
after the election. The new ordinance allows alcohol sales in the county from 6 am until 6 pm on 
Election Day for general, primary and local elections. 
 
10/11/16 - Jailers called for police assistance during an incident Monday afternoon at the McCracken 
County Jail involving an unruly inmate. Chief Deputy Jailer Greg Garrison says an inmate was being 
escorted back to his cell from the jail's recreation area at around 3:30 pm. He said the inmate became 
upset and began making threatening statements and gestures. Jailers were able to subdue the inmate, 
and pepper spray was used. Paducah Police Officers and McCracken County Sheriff's Deputies 
responded to the scene after jailers requested assistance. A deputy jailer received minor injuries during 
the altercation, according to Garrison. No charges have been filed at this time according to Garrison, 
but he said the case in under investigation.  
 
10/13/16 - Former McCracken County Judge Executive Van Newberry has died, after being struck by a 
vehicle while riding a bicycle. The McCracken County Sheriff's Department says 60-year-old 
Newberry was traveling south on Old Cairo Road shortly before noon Thursday when an SUV driven 
by 68-year-old Willie G. Holsapple of Paducah hit him. Deputies said Holsapple told them he was 
passing Newberry and it appeared as if Newberry moved from the shoulder to the roadway. Newberry 
was thrown from the bicycle and suffered trauma to his head and chest. Other drivers arrived at the 
scene and began CPR. Emergency medical personnel continued trying to revive him until arrival at 
Lourdes Hospital, where Newberry was pronounced dead. Authorities are continuing to investigate the 
incident. 
 
10/14/16 - A Mayfield chiropractor has been indicted on sexual abuse charges. According to the Graves 
Circuit Court Clerk's Office, Dr. Stephen Douglas McAdoo was indicted by a grand jury Thursday on 
three counts of first-degree sexual abuse. Police say the charges stem from complaints filed by victims 
who allege McAdoo touched them inappropriately or fondled them while they were patients of his at 
McAdoo Chiropractic Center in Mayfield. McAdoo was originally charged in February with 13 counts 
of sexual abuse and two counts of indecent exposure. Eight counts of sexual abuse were sent to the 
grand jury. 
 
10/18/16 - Monday was one for the record books across the area, with all time highs -- and lows -- for 
the day. Record high temperatures were tied on Monday in Paducah, Evansville, and Cape Girardeau, 
with 87, 86, and 87 respectively, according to the National Weather Service in Paducah. This was some 
15 to 20 degrees above normal for this time of year. The record temperatures didn't stop there.  You 
may have noticed how warm it was when you went to bed Sunday night. Record warm low 
temperatures were also established on Monday at Paducah (67), Evansville (66), and Cape Girardeau 
(68). These readings are just a couple degrees cooler than normal afternoon highs, which are around 70 
degrees. A record warm low was also set in Paducah on Sunday morning.  
 
10/20/16 - Authorities investigated a suspicious substance found at the Social Security office in Lone 
Oak on Thursday. McCracken County Sheriff Jon Hayden said a white powdery substance was found at 
the facility on Brett Chase Road. A hazardous materials team and Emergency Management were called 
in to investigate. The sheriff's department indicated that the substance turned out to be sodium chlorate, 
which is an ingredient in herbicides. Kentucky State Police, FBI, and Homeland Security also 
responded to the scene.  The FBI is now leading the investigation, according to KSP.  
 
10/24/16 - A Calloway County man has been indicted by a grand jury on 27 counts, including child 
porn and sex trafficking. According to United States Attorney John Kuhn Jr.'s office, 37-year-old 



Jeffrey Desmond Carter of Murray is charged with 25 counts of production of child pornography, one 
count of receiving child pornography and one count of sex trafficking of children. Carter was initially 
charged in a criminal complaint on October 6. According to the complaint, on Feb. 6, 2015, the Murray 
Police Department was notified that a 14-year-old girl had sent sexually explicit photos and videos of 
herself to Carter, through a Facebook messenger account under the name of Adam Bryan. A search 
warrant on the Facebook account revealed that Carter was using multiple IP addresses and police were 
able to identify thousands of messenger conversations between Carter and multiple victims. The 
complaint states that Carter had several underage girls send him explicit photos over the course of 
almost two years. Carter allegedly met some of the underage victims and paid them to have sex with 
him at his home. Carter allegedly video-recorded many of the sexual acts. The alleged acts took place 
between March of 2013 and January of 2015. 
 
10/27/16 - Three juveniles have been charged with vandalizing two Marshall County cemeteries. 
According to the Benton Police Department, officers responded to the Benton Cemetery on Monday in 
reference to a vandalism complaint. Officers found 55 headstones that had been knocked over and 
damaged at the Benton Cemetery and the Strow Cemetery. Officers spoke to Benton Fire Chief Harry 
Green, who told them that someone had also broken into the fire department and stolen some items. 
The investigation led to three juveniles being charged with 3rd degree burglary, 3rd degree criminal 
mischief and 55 counts of violating graves. The juveniles were lodged in the McCracken County 
Juvenile Detention Center.  
 
10/28/16 - A McCracken County woman has been arrested and charged with neglecting to provide care 
for her mother. The Paducah Police Department says they were called after a local woman was 
admitted to Baptist Health Paducah with obvious signs of neglect. Police said the woman lived with her 
daughter, 51-year-old Lisa Fields. Fields reportedly told investigators she didn't seek treatment for her 
mother because her mother had refused medical care. Fields was charged with knowingly abusing or 
neglecting an adult and booked into McCracken County Regional Jail.  
 
10/30/16 - A West Paducah woman was arrested Sunday for allegedly stealing people's mail. 
The McCracken County Sheriff’s Office said deputies were dispatched to the 9000 block of Ogden 
Landing Road after receiving a report of a woman in the area removing mail from multiple mail boxes. 
Deputies found the woman, identified as 35-year-old Constance Bass, behind some homes on Bradford 
Road, just south of Ogden Landing Road. According to deputies, Bass had taken mail from at least 
seven different residential mail boxes in the area. Deputies said Bass had also entered a home in 
Grahamville and tried to steal some items from the home. Bass was arrested and lodged in the 
McCracken County Regional Jail. She's charged with seven counts of theft of mail matter, 2nd degree 
burglary and attempted theft by unlawful taking. Deputies said the mail recovered in the investigation 
was returned to the affected homes. 
 
11/02/16 - The Marshall County Sheriff's Office is reporting recent complaints about a paving scam in 
the area. The Sheriff's Office says a truck with Minnesota tags stopped at a home on Oak Level Road. 
The scammers reportedly offered to seal the driveway for $300. They then sprayed an unknown 
substance on the driveway that was not sealant. The phone numbers and contact information given by 
the scammers turned out to be bogus. The Sheriff's Office is advising homeowners to be careful of 
doing business with people that show up at your home unsolicited.  
 
11/03/16 - A 19-year-old man faces rape and other charges after police say they found a missing minor 
with him. The Calloway County Sheriff’s Office says they received a report of a missing juvenile early 
Wednesday morning. Deputies said the juvenile was later found with 19-year-old Tristan Long. Long 



has been charged with 2nd degree rape, custodial interference, 1st and 2nd degree unlawful transaction 
with a minor and distribution of obscene matter to a minor. He was booked into the Calloway County 
Jail.  
 
11/03/16 - Charges for a Murray man previously charged with assault have been upgraded to murder, 
after deputies say a woman he critically injured in an altercation died later in a Nashville hospital. The 
Calloway County Sheriff's department says a grand jury heard the case Tuesday, and amended an 
original assault charge for 35-year-old Christopher Smith to murder for the death of 39-year-old 
Rhonda Runyon. Deputies responded on the evening of Aug. 25 to a report of a domestic disturbance at 
a home in the Kirksey area. Deputies said they arrived to find Runyon lying in the floor with serious 
injuries. They spoke to Smith, who told them he and Runyon had been in a fight. Runyon was airlifted 
from the scene due to the severity of her injuries and later died at a Nashville hospital. Smith is being 
held at the Calloway County Jail on a $1,000,000 cash bond.  
 
11/07/16 - Parts of western Kentucky got a little bit of a shake Monday. The U.S. Geological Survey 
recorded a magnitude 2.8 earthquake that rumbled through the area around 12:35 pm Monday. The 
epicenter was 5 miles west of Bardwell in Carlisle County. There were no damage reports from the 
quake. Damage is not likely to occur from quakes of below magnitude 4.0. Geologists say earthquakes 
of magnitude 2.5 to 3.0 are generally the smallest felt by humans. Much of our area is in the New 
Madrid seismic zone, which the USGS considers the most active zone in North America east of the 
Rocky Mountains.  
 
11/08/16 - Challenger Brandi Harless has defeated incumbent mayoral candidate Gayle Kaler. Harless 
took home the victory by a margin of more than 1600 votes. She received  5,780 votes to Kaler's 4,174. 
In an interview on News/Talk 94.3 FM, Harless said she is thankful for the support she has received. 
She said she wants to concentrate on making sure Paducah is known as a city that is friendly to 
business. Harless was born and raised in Paducah. She attended college and worked at Harvard 
University. She is a business owner, and says her life and career experiences have prepared her to serve 
Paducah.  
 
11/09/16 - Republican Gov. Matt Bevin emerges as a clear winner in Tuesday's election, even though 
he wasn't on the Kentucky ballot. The historic election saw the GOP seize control of the state House of 
Representatives for the first time in nearly a century. Three months after declaring the election would 
be a referendum on Bevin and his policies, combative House Speaker Greg Stumbo was one of at least 
16 incumbents to lose on Tuesday as the "Trump tide" swept across the state. The victory means 
Republicans now control all Southern state legislatures, and it clears the path for Bevin to continue his 
aggressive overhaul of state government. 
 
11/10/16 - Charges have been filed against four juveniles after they allegedly started a fire at Morgan 
Elementary School. According to the Paducah Police Department, a man told police he was driving on 
South 28th Street Saturday morning when he saw smoke coming from the school and four juveniles 
standing around the fire. The man called police, who along with firefighters, arrived and found a fire 
had been started against the school building and two security lights had been broken. Police said there 
were three empty alcoholic beverage containers on the ground at the scene. The witness described the 
juveniles and said he had heard them in a nearby creek. Police found the four at a soccer field near 
Brooks Stadium, and detained them. At that time, police said the juveniles had in their possession three 
unopened alcoholic beverages. Police interviewed the juveniles and released them to their parents. 
Charges of second-degree arson, possession of alcohol by a minor and criminal mischief have been 
filed against the four.   



 
11/10/16 - Plans to build a $1 billion enrichment facility in McCracken County that could ultimately 
create more than 1,000 new jobs may be one step closer to becoming a reality. The Department of 
Energy says it has agreed to sell depleted uranium to GE-Hitachi Global Laser Enrichment, LLC over a 
40-year period. GLE is evaluating plans to build a facility to process the material into natural uranium 
near the Paducah Gaseous Diffusion Plant. The construction and operation of the facility could create 
an estimated 800 to 1,200 jobs, according to officials. Natural uranium is used for production of fuel 
for nuclear reactors.  
 
11/12/16 - The moon doesn't get much bigger and brighter than this. On Monday, Earthlings will be 
treated to a so-called supermoon. That's the closest full moon of the year, or every 14 months to be 
precise. Monday's supermoon will be extra super — it will be the closest the moon comes to us in 
almost 69 years. And it won't happen again for another 18 years. NASA says closest approach will 
occur at 5:21 am Paducah time when the moon comes within 221,523 miles. Full moon will occur at 
7:52 am. NASA planetary geologist Noah Petro is urging everyone to step outside and soak in the view. 
Prime viewing will be Sunday and Monday nights.  
 
11/15/16 - A Paducah teen has been charged with first degree assault. According to Kentucky State 
Police, Post 1 in Mayfield was contacted by Baptist Health of Paducah regarding a three-month-old 
infant with a femur fracture. Following an investigation, 19-year-old Kelton Ragan was charged with 
1st Degree Assault and was booked into McCracken County Jail.  
 
11/16/16 - Ballard County Judge Executive Vickie Viniard and Former Ballard County Treasurer 
Belinda Foster are facing decades in prison and millions of dollars in fines for their alleged roles in a 
bank fraud scheme. During a press conference at the U.S. District Court office in Paducah Wednesday, 
United States Attorney John E. Kuhn, Jr., joined by Kentucky Attorney General Andy Beshear, and FBI 
Special Agent in Charge Amy S. Hess, announced charges against Viniard and Foster for allegedly 
taking out bank loans illegally to obtain operating funds for Ballard County. A grand jury returned an 
indictment against Viniard and Foster on Tuesday on counts of bank fraud, wire fraud, and making 
false statements on a loan application. According to the indictment, Viniard and Foster took out around 
$450,000 in bank loans in total, pledging a $500,000 Ballard County Certificate of Deposit as 
collateral, all without authorization from the Ballard County Fiscal Court.    
 
11/16/16 - Former Fulton County Jailer Ricky Parnell and four contractors are facing felony charges for 
their alleged role in a kickback scheme. United States Attorney John E. Kuhn, Jr., Kentucky Attorney 
General Andy Beshear, and FBI Special Agent in Charge Amy S. Hess, announced charges Wednesday 
against Parnell and the contractors, who performed work on the recent $3.3 million Fulton County 
Detention Center expansion. On Tuesday, a grand jury indicted Parnell, Ronald Armstrong, Jimmy 
Boyd, Michael Homra and Daniel Larcom on charges of Honest Services Fraud and multiple counts of 
Wire Fraud. The defendants were arraigned in United States District Court in Paducah before 
Magistrate Judge Lanny King. According to the indictment, between April 2015 and August 2016, 
Parnell, who served as the Fulton County Jailer from 1990 until earlier this year, used his official 
position to enrich himself by soliciting and accepting gifts and payments from the other defendants in 
exchange for influencing the Fulton County Fiscal Court to award the defendants contracts on the 
project.   
 
11/21/16 - A former Carlisle County Schools substitute teacher charged with having sex with two 
underage teens has accepted a plea deal. At her pretrial hearing Monday in McCracken County Circuit 
Court before Judge Craig Clymer, Kasey Warren agreed to plead guilty to three counts of third-degree 



rape and two counts of third-degree sodomy. The McCracken County Circuit Court Clerk says one 
count of sodomy was dropped as part of the deal. The deal recommends a three year prison term. 
Warren worked as a substitute teacher during the last half of the 2015-2016 school year. Investigators 
say during that time she met two 16-year-old boys and had sexual contact with them in McCracken 
County. Warren will be back in court on Feb. 9 for formal sentencing.  
 
11/22/16 - The U.S. Capitol Christmas tree drew large and appreciative crowds while it was on display 
Monday and Tuesday in Noble Park. Hundreds of school children, parents, local officials and well 
wishers flocked to the specially decorated trucks and trailers, as members of the U.S. Forestry Service 
told the visitors all the details about the tree's origin and journey. They got a peek at the 80-foot 
Engleman spruce through display windows at the back end of the trailer, and kids signed their names 
on banners attached to the sides of the truck. Tuesday morning, dozens of school buses brought groups 
to see the tree, and some students sang and performed on the parking lot between Noble Park and its 
baseball fields. Following the event, the tree and its entourage left for Nashville's Opry Mills mall.  
 
11/24/16 - A LaCenter man has pleaded guilty to murdering his 18-year-old cousin. The Paducah Sun 
reports that 22-year-old Shaquille Edwards struck the plea agreement on murder and attempted murder 
charges two days before he was scheduled to trial to avoid the possibility of the death penalty if he had 
been convicted. Commonwealth Attorney Mike Stacy said Wednesday that Edwards admitted to fatally 
shooting Theresa Hughes and wounding his former girlfriend Caitlin L. Houston Stacy's office 
recommended a life sentence for the murder charge and a 20-year sentence for attempted murder. It will 
be up to Circuit Judge Tim Langford to decide whether those sentences should be served concurrently 
or consecutively. The shootings occurred on Feb. 2 after an altercation in La Center, about 20 miles 
west of Paducah.  
 
11/28/16 - A discarded bottle of juice helped Marshall County detectives track down a suspect in a July 
church burglary. The Marshall County Sheriff's Department says 26-year-old Cody Church was 
arrested Monday on 3rd degree burglary and 1st degree criminal mischief charges. The charges stem 
from a burglary that occurred on July 14 at New Bethel Baptist Church. The case was solved through 
DNA evidence that detectives say Church left at the crime scene. According to the warrant affidavit, 
Church drank from a Welch's grape juice bottle that the church used for communion. Detectives 
swabbed the bottle for the presence of DNA, and the crime lab was able to match the DNA to Church. 
Church was booked into the Marshall County Detention Center.  
 
12/01/16 - Two teens accused of putting a newborn infant in a dumpster last July have been found 
guilty of 1st degree wanton endangerment, 3rd degree criminal abuse and tampering with evidence, but 
have been spared more serious attempted murder charges. A McCracken County jury returned the 
verdict against 18-year-old Trevon Elmore and 16-year-old Casside Cherry Wednesday night, after 
about five hours of deliberations. The jury recommended that Elmore be sentenced as an adult, and 
receive a prison term 18 months. Cherry will be sentenced as a juvenile. The defendants were facing 
attempted murder charges, but the jury chose not to convict them on those counts. Under a plea 
agreement reached by both parties in November, Cherry and Elmore would have served seven and 
eight years in prison, respectively. Commonwealth Attorney Carrie Ovey-Wiggins says Judge Craig 
Clymer rejected that agreement, forcing the case to go to trial. Clymer will formally sentence both 
defendants at a Feb. 9 hearing.  
 
12/02/16 - Kentucky officials say a company that makes aluminum trailers will locate in Dawson 
Springs, bringing a projected 50 full-time jobs. Governor Matt Bevin's office says Wink Equipment 
Inc. will set up manufacturing operations in a 69,000-square-foot building, where it plans to construct 



400 to 600 aluminum side-dump trailers per year. Production is scheduled to begin in 2017 as a result 
of the projected $1.55 million investment.  
 
12/02/16 - A Puryear man is accused of stealing dozens of cattle from a Kirksey, KY farm, and faces 
animal cruelty charges after authorities discovered what is being described as a grisly scene on his 
property. Captain Adam Jenkins with the Henry County Sheriff's Department says 23-year-old Travis 
Hale faces one count of theft of property over $10,000 and 21 counts of animal cruelty. The charges 
come after deputies were called to Hale's farm Tuesday afternoon and found 48 cattle that were 
reported stolen from the farm of Gary Brame. Jenkins said Kentucky State Police contacted his agency 
about the theft, and deputies went to the scene to investigate. When they arrived, Jenkins said deputies 
discovered that Hale had removed the ear tags from Brame's Cows in an effort to conceal their 
identities. All of the stolen cattle were reportedly in good condition, according to Jenkins. The value of 
the stolen cattle is estimated to be more than $33,000. Jenkins said that while deputies were at Hale's 
property, they found 21 dead and severely emaciated cows inside a fenced in area. He says it's unclear 
how long the animals had been kept in those conditions.  
 
12/05/16 - The discovery recount of four precincts in Massac County on the sales tax referendum has 
had no change on the outcome. Massac County Clerk Juanita Wedeking-Newberry released information 
Monday after the recount, saying that totals matched what was on the November 8 ballot in the East 
Brooklyn, Grant, Jefferson and Adkins precincts. On election day, those voting no held a one-vote 
margin, and after mail-in absentee ballots were counted on November 22, the difference was two votes. 
Money from the proposed 1 percent sales tax increase would have been used to renovate the 
courthouse, which is more than 70 years old and in such disrepair that some county employees and 
services have been moved elsewhere.  
 
12/08/16 - A man charged with orchestrating the killings of his parents, sister and an acquaintance has 
avoided the death penalty by pleading guilty to four counts of murder. Ryan Champion also pleaded 
guilty Thursday to one count of kidnapping. After the slayings in October 2014, Champion portrayed 
himself as the lone survivor of an attack on his family in Trigg County. Champion said 22-year-old Vito 
Riservato had killed the family and he survived by killing Riservato. But prosecutors have said it was a 
murder-for-hire scheme with a twist that ended with Riservato's slaying. Commonwealth's Attorney 
Carrie Ovey-Wiggins says the remaining family members were seeking closure with the plea 
agreement. Champion will be sentenced Jan. 27. 
 
12/09/16 - Ballard County Judge-Executive Vickie Viniard was in court Thursday, facing charges 
against her in an indictment from last month. Viniard appeared in Federal Court before Judge Lanny 
King and plead not guilty to wire fraud, bank fraud and making a false statement on a loan application.  
Ballard County Attorney Vicki Hayden told WestKentuckyStar when her office discovered evidence, 
she turned it over to the state Attorney General's office. Hayden said she knows a prosecutor has been 
assigned to the case, and someone is coming next week to talk to her and county magistrates, so there 
may be state charges filed, as well. Hayden said they would probably be for malfeasance or 
misfeasance in office. Regardless of the outcome from the Federal charges, Viniard can stay in her job 
if she wants, drawing a salary and keeping her state retirement, unless the county tries to impeach her.  
If the state files charges, Viniard's financial future would depend on the verdict. If she is found guilty, 
she automatically loses her elected position and retirement, but if she is acquitted, she could stay and 
face possible impeachment from the county. 
 
12/10/16 - Frigid December temperatures may have erased it from our minds, but a look back at the 
numbers shows the past autumn season was the warmest ever experienced in Paducah. The National 



Weather Service data from September, October and November reveals that temperatures were generally 
4 to 6 degrees above normal for the season, which is a large departure over an extended period of time. 
It was also the warmest fall on record for Cape Girardeau, and the 2nd warmest in Evansville since 
1931. Paducah saw less than four inches of rain for the three-month period, making it the second driest 
fall on record. The total was over 8 inches below normal for the area. The majority of the area also saw 
much less rain than usual, which was a drastic change from the very wet conditions in July and August. 
Drought conditions expanded across much of Kentucky by mid-October, and worsened in November to 
severe levels that spread northward into southern Illinois and the Ozark foothills of Missouri.  
 
12/13/16 - Officials at Murray State are reporting a very sophisticated phishing email was sent to 
students and employees through the university's email system and was received by approximately 650 
accounts. Officials say the email requested recipients to log onto their MSU myGate account, and it 
provided a link to a spoofed myGate login page. According to MSU, myGate is an internal web page 
for University staff use.  The email was promptly reported to Murray State. The University's 
Information Systems department identified the e-mail as suspicious and within 13 minutes of the email 
arriving at Murray State, the link to myGate was blocked. However, despite these efforts, university 
officials have determined that several individuals unknowingly logged into the spoofed page and 
shared their myGate username and password. Improper access to myGate would allow retrieval of 
personal information including, but not limited to: legal name, home address, grades, benefits/payroll 
deduction information, direct deposit information, W2 information, and social security number. 
Officials said there is reason to believe direct deposit information for some employees has been 
accessed. For security reasons, the ability for all employees to change direct deposit information 
through myGate was temporarily deactivated. 
 
12/14/16 - Residents of Grand Rivers have decided to allow alcohol sales in their city. In a special 
election on Tuesday, voters went to the polls and cast their ballots to decide on a measure to go wet or 
remain dry. Final results with all ballots counted were 107 in favor of going wet, and 89 against. Under 
the new law, up to two liquor stores will be allowed to operate within city limits. Restaurants with 50 or 
more seats can also apply for a permit to sell liquor.  
 
12/15/16 - Kentucky's attorney general says thousands of former Daymar College students will begin 
receiving restitution checks totaling $1.2 million. Attorney General Andy Beshear said Wednesday the 
payments will go to nearly 3,500 former students of Daymar's Kentucky campuses and online 
programs. The payments are being issued by the claims administrator appointed to handle the case. 
Beshear says the average restitution for students is about $345 for students who attended a Daymar 
campus in Kentucky between July 2006 and July 2011. The Paducah campus and some other Kentucky 
locations have since closed. The payments stem from a 2015 settlement between the for-profit college 
and Beshear's predecessor, former Attorney General Jack Conway. The lawsuit filed in 2011 claimed 
Daymar had violated Kentucky's consumer protection law. As part of the settlement, Daymar has also 
forgiven $11 million in student debt to nearly 6,500 students who qualified. 
 
12/16/16 - The National Transportation Safety Board says pilot error was to blame in a plane crash that 
killed four people in western Kentucky. Media reported the NTSB released its final report Friday on the 
2015 crash near Kuttawa, in which 7-year-old girl from southern Illinois was the lone survivor. The girl 
suffered a broken wrist and walked a mile to get help in near-freezing temperatures. The report says the 
pilot failed to properly set the left engine fuel gauge, which led to fuel starvation and a loss of power to 
both engines. The crash killed pilot Marty Gutzler; his wife, Kimberly; their daughter Piper; and her 
cousin, Sierra Wilder. The couple's daughter, Sailor, survived the crash. The family was from Nashville, 
Illinois.  



 
12/18/16 - A Symsonia pair were arrested Saturday evening after a toddler in their care tested positive 
for meth. Graves County Sheriff Dewayne Redmon said deputies responded at around 6 pm to Jackson 
Purchase Medical Center for a report of a two-year-old child that tested positive for amphetamine in his 
system. The investigation led to a search warrant being executed at a Symsonia home, where deputies 
reportedly found methamphetamine, marijuana and drug paraphernalia in a dresser drawer. Deputies 
arrested 37-year-old Breea Cherry and 38-year-old Michael Jackson. Both suspects were charged with 
possession of a controlled substance 1st degree – methamphetamine, possession of marijuana, 
possession of drug paraphernalia and three counts of wanton endangerment 1st degree. Both were 
booked into the Graves County Jail.  
 
12/21/16 - The city of LaCenter has voted to allow alcohol sales after a special referendum Tuesday. 
Ballard County Clerk Lynn Lane told WestKentuckyStar that after polls closed at 6 pm, and absentee 
ballots were included in the totals, yes votes totaled 103, and no votes totaled 101. Lane said the city 
government and the state Alcoholic Beverage Control agency will determine how the change is 
implemented. Only city residents in the precinct of LaCenter participated in the referendum.  
 
12/26/16 - A company in western Kentucky has paid off about $7,300 in past due lunch accounts at the 
Lyon County School District. Thomas Enterprises in Eddyville wrote the check that cleared the 
outstanding balance accrued by unpaid student lunches at the school. Thompson president Daniel 
Thompson told The Paducah Sun his company's donation was inspired by similar acts of generosity in 
New Mexico and Iowa. Thompson says he wondered if the same situation was happening in Lyon 
County. He says it was a chance to "give back" by feeding the students. Thompson Enterprises operates 
Moonshine, Beer & BBQ in Eddyville.  
 
12/27/16 - A longtime Paducah retail store has announced it will be closing its doors. KFVS reports a 
spokesperson for Sears Holdings confirmed that the Sears in Paducah will be among the stores that will 
close in 2017. Sears of Paducah is expected to remain open until the middle of March. Calls to Sears 
for comment have not been returned to West Kentucky Star. Employees will reportedly receive 
severance as a result of the closing. They will also have the opportunity to apply for open positions at 
other Sears or Kmart Stores.  
 
12/28/16 - Ballard County's former treasurer has pleaded guilty for her role in what prosecutors 
described as a scheme to obtain $450,000 in unauthorized bank loans to cover county expenses and 
payroll. Local news outlets report 50-year-old Belinda Foster pleaded guilty Tuesday to one count of 
bank fraud and four counts of wire fraud in a case that also involves charges against Ballard County 
Judge-Executive Vickie Viniard. The U.S. attorney's office in Louisville had said Viniard and Foster 
secured the funds without the consent of the county's Fiscal Court. Foster also admitted to writing 
herself several checks for fraudulent medical reimbursement payments totaling $27,000. Her attorney, 
Emily Roark, says Foster has paid back the $27,000 and will also pay an additional $33,000 in 
restitution. Foster's sentencing is scheduled for April 21.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 


